[image: image1.wmf] Boulevard –Jacumba Revitalization Alliance

November 3, 2011

To the Honorable Supervisors of San Diego County

Re:  Classification of Eye Gnats as a Vector Problem-Why We Need a YES Vote!
Dear Supervisor: 
On October 28, 2011, Bill Brammer of BeWise Ranch sent an urgent “Call to Action” message to his email list (responding to Jacumba’s attempts to mitigate eye gnats) stating: “We need everyone’s help to stop this railroading of our farm. We are asking everyone to call in and email the San Diego County Board of Supervisors and voice their opinion and opposition to NOT RECLASSIFY EYE GNATS AS A VECTOR PROBLEM.”
Mr. Brammer included a lengthy historical background piece with purported facts to bolster his position.   I have included his exact words taken from his website and have commented in blue where I believe his facts are misleading or incorrect. In the interest of fairness to the Jacumba community of over 570 residents who are living the eye gnat nightmare, I am asking that you seriously consider these opposing facts and comments when determining your final course of action.
Here are Mr. Brammer’s actual words and my comments (in blue)
Brammer: “A group of homeowners in Jacumba started a campaign against an organic farm and it’s farmer. “
As a community, we are not campaigning against the farm, or Organic, just Alan Bornt, the farmer who refuses to comply with all that he had agreed to do to help mitigate the problem. While there are those in the community who want to shut down the farm, there are also many of us that like having a farm in our community and believe in Organic.  This campaign is NOT about Organic farming but rather has everything to do with an individual  commercial  tenant farmer, who does not even reside in San Diego County AND who has proven to be a bad neighbor! The fact that the farm is Organic is not the issue.
Brammer: “The county brought in and enlisted the help of an entomoligist by the name of Jim Bethke from the UC Cooperative Extension. Mr. Bethke and his team of assistants were brought in to research, study and devise a plan for control of the eye gnats in Jacumba. Since there has been little research done in the last 40 years on the eye gnat issue this was uncharted territory. Under the instruction of the County Environmental Health Department the organic farm was forced into taking extreme measures to control the eye gnat problem which costs in upwards of $250,000 dollars”. 
Alan Bornt”s eye gnats have caused far more economic damage than $250,000 to the 567 residents of Jacumba in the form of lost tourism dollars, lower property values, inability to rent homes or sell them, and lost revenues from  tenants who move out of rental property because of the gnats. The significant loss of quality of life is immeasurable. 
Brammer: “In the end it was found that the control measures were unsuccessful and a failure. Finally, with the help of entomologist Jim Bethke and his team a plan that included an eye gnat trap was designed. These traps were found to have good success and be effective control measures for decreasing the number of eye gnats in the Jacumba community.”

This is patently false. The control measures were not fully utilized. The traps are simply a flawed tool used to attempt to control and measure eye gnat population changes in the location of the traps.  First, there are not enough traps for a farm the size of Bornt’s to be successful at controlling gnats and second, they are not a credible tool for measuring the continuing impact that the eye gnats have on the community.  Jacumba Against Eye Gnats (JAG) has retained their own highly credible entomologist who will be presenting a better measurement method. 

 Brammer: “However, this was not satisfactory to the community residents and while the problem was decreased to minimal numbers the end result is the residents want the farm to cease in it’s existence entirely. “
Again: this is patently false. First, the problem was not decreased to minimal numbers (we have proof in pictures, petitions and voluminous interviews with community residents, the School District Superintendent & teachers, town leaders and our own entomologist that dispute this) and second, the entire community does not want the farm shut down unless, that is,  Mr. Bornt continues to refuse to take the steps necessary to mitigate the problem.  He has choices, 1) he can comply fully with the recommended mitigation steps, 2) he can switch over to an organic crop that does not turnover as rapidly [as lettuce and spinach do] or 3) he can grow conventional crops. Or yes, he can leave.
 Brammer: “The Jacumba residents remain vigilant in their campaign to shut the farm down. This small group of residents have come together to organize a community network in order to force the county into taking measures to eliminate and eradicate all eye gnats. This measure could quite possibly mean and most likely will end all organic farming in the county of San Diego.”
Please, this hysterical statement is a stretch at best! It may be that the farms need to be further away from population centers or that the farmers need to tailor their crops and farming methods towards mitigating gnat populations. There are over 400 organic farms in San Diego County and, according to a San Diego County worker, there are only issues such as this with two. Bornt Farms and BeWise Ranch are trying to position themselves [and by implication all Organic Farms] as victims here, when it is their actions that are detrimental to the organic farm community as a whole.
Mr. Brammer goes on to say: “The eye gnat issue presents itself three (3) out of the twelve (12) months each year. “
Again, patently false! The eye gnats start as soon as the soil provides the moisture they need and the weather warms up. In Jacumba, this can be patches of days all year with the worst swarms experienced May through October. I can state with fact that at our October 1, 2011 Fall Festival held in the Jacumba Community Park, the eye gnats were so bad that children were rubbing their eyes and crying and attendee’s left early because of the gnats (check the public accessible phone-in complaint log at Vector Control for that weekend)

Brammer: “The residents [he is referring to Jacumba again] want total eradication of the eye gnat. This is unreasonable and an irresponsible stance, the eye gnats have existed in the Southern half of the United States ever since man began to irrigate and plow the fields. Eradication of anything is not natural; it is not what nature intended.”
False: not all residents expect total eradication of the eye gnats. This is a rural community and we expect there to be bugs. What we would like is for our children to once again be able to play outside without being swarmed, for the local school to be able to operate in an environment where children can focus on learning and not be frustrated by gnats that are crawling in their eyes, for our elderly residents to be able to work in their gardens, for property owners to be able to rent or sell their homes and for tourists to once again choose Jacumba as a destination.  This is neither unreasonable nor irresponsible. These ongoing eye gnat swarms are not “natural” in our dry dessert environment, but have been introduced by Bornt’s crop choices and techniques.
In short, we want Mr. Bornt to take measures to fix the severity of the problem. He has choices and so far, he has chosen not to implement them. The 570 residents of Jacumba have put up with this nuisance since 2003.  It is time for the San Diego County Supervisors to take firmer action.
Thank you for your consideration.  

Regards,
Danielle Cook
Danielle Cook

(Jacumba resident, Revitalization Alliance and JAG volunteer)
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